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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 21 October 2009

(2.00 pm – 5.15 pm)

MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Colin Riordan, Vice Chancellor



	Present
	Ms Ameli, Mr Bannerman, Dr Boehm, Ms Brennan, Dr Burnett, Mr Butler, Dr Campbell, Professor Coakley, Mr Cornes, Dr Cox, Professor Dorussen, Professor Downton, Dr Fasli, Professor Francesconi, Professor Han-Pile, Professor Higgins, Dr Hulme, Professor Hulme, Dr Jones, Mr Krishnamoorthi, Dr Laurie, Professor Lucas, Mr Mack, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Manson, Mr Marrani, Professor Massara, Mr Mehmet, Dr Micklewright, Ms Milne, Mr Murphy, Dr Penman, Professor Radford, Professor Roper, Dr Rowlands, Dr Schulze, Dr Scott, Dr Sepulveda, Professor Sherer, Dr Smith, Professor South, Professor Temple, Professor Underwood, Dr Venn, Professor Vergo, Dr Wade, Professor Wright

	
	

	Apologies
	Mr Gul Mohammed, Professor Henson, Professor Rubin, Professor Schurer

	
	

	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Deputy Academic Registrar (Systems Administration), Deputy Academic Registrar (Student Administration), Director of Communications and External Relations, Director of Strategic Planning

	
	

	By invitation
	Dr Lashley

	
	

	
	

	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor welcomed new staff and student members to the first Senate meeting of the academic year.
	286/09

	
	
	

	MEMBERSHIP OF SENATE 2009/10 (S/09/65)
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	287/09

	
	

	MEMBERSHIP OF SENATE AGENDA GROUP 2009/10 (S/09/66)
	

	
	

	Noted
	Dr Schulze reiterated to Senate members the role of the Senate Agenda Group (SAG), as set out in Ordinance 16. He announced that SAG intended to improve communications and reflect the views of Senate members by urging them to take a more active role in suggesting agenda items. SAG would approach Senate members directly in order to fulfil its role effectively. 
	288/09

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	

	Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 5, the following items were starred for discussion:

Agenda item 1(b)
Membership of Senate Agenda Group
Agenda item 10(b)
Graduate School Board

	289/09

	
	

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Approved
	The Minutes of the meeting held on 1 July 2009.
	290/09

	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	

	None
	
	291/09

	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated in advance of the meeting in accordance with Standing Orders, para 5.
	292/09

	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/09/67)
	

	
	

	Extension to Appointment of Head of Department


	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Professor Peter Higgins be re-appointed as Head of Department of Mathematical Sciences for the period 1/8/10 to 31/12/10



	293/09

	Appointment of Head of Department



	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Dr Abdullah Salhi be appointed as Head of Department of Mathematical Sciences for the period 1/1/11 to 31/12/13

	294/09

	Appointment of Assistant Proctor



	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Dr Chris Nicholson be appointed as Assistant Proctor for the period 1/8/09 to 31/7/11



	295/09

	Re-Appointment of Proctor



	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Mr Richard Barnard be re-appointed as Proctor for the period 1/8/09 to 31/7/10
	296/09

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT (S/09/68)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written statement to Senate.
	297/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor reported orally on a number of issues: 

	298/09

	
	Admissions
The University had a very successful admissions cycle for 2009 entry. All the Additional Student Numbers (ASNs) allocated by HEFCE had been secured, which would have a positive impact on the HEFCE block grant. The University’s entry tariff scores had been identified as an area in need of improvement. It was also reported that success in the recruitment of postgraduate research students was patchy. The importance of recruitment in this area was underlined within the context of the University’s position as a research-intensive institution.      

	299/09

	
	Additional Student Numbers
The University had been awarded by HEFCE a further 200 student places in recognition of HEFCE’s strategic investment in the Southend Campus. There remained considerable uncertainty on the likely number of funded student places in the coming years given the position of the public finances and the possibility of a change of government following the general election in 2010. 

	300/09

	
	Research Income
The increase in research income was noted as a very positive development following the focus on improving activity in this area. The need to build on this increase through the engagement in research grant activity by all research active staff was highlighted as an important priority.

	301/09

	
	Progress on Kaplan Provision
Kaplan Open Learning (KOL) was planning to review and restructure its current UK management structure, which might impact on its partnership with the University. It was noted that 280 students registered with KOL on University of Essex validated provision in 2008 and this figure had risen in 2009. 

	302/09

	
	Faculty Structure
The faculty structure, which was implemented in 2008, would continue to evolve and develop over time. It would be reviewed as appropriate to monitor progress. There had been a number of meetings recently to review progress generally. It was pointed out that some of the review activity could be done at faculty level where appropriate. 

	303/09

	
	Quality and Standards
The debate around quality and standards would continue, particularly as the review of tuition fees moved higher up the agenda. It was confirmed that the HEFCE report from its sub-committee for Teaching, Quality and the Student Experience, chaired by the Vice-Chancellor, had been accepted by the HEFCE Board. There would now be an enquiry into the external examiner system, to be conducted by Universities UK. It was noted generally that expectations would grow in the future around the amount of information provided to students about programmes of study, e.g. the number of contact hours. It was noted that the whole standards agenda may well rival the Research Assessment Exercise in importance.
	304/09

	
	HEFCE Consultation on the Research Excellence Framework (REF)
The Deputy Vice-Chancellor reminded Senate members of the need to respond to the consultation by 9 November 2009. An overall University view would be developed alongside a 1994 Group response in time for the final consultation deadline of 16 December 2009. It was noted that the proposals were a significant revision to what was being proposed in 2006. The emphasis in the current consultation was on small numbers of outputs and the quality being determined by peer review, which played to the University’s strengths. A key feature of the consultation was the inclusion of research impact, although it was commented that the 25% weighting was somewhat high. It was acknowledged that the timescale for the REF (January 2008 to December 2012) would not slip and that it was important for all colleagues to be working on projects given that two fifths of the period had already passed. 

	305/09

	LEAGUE TABLES: MEASURE BY MEASURE (S/09/69)
	

	Received
	A paper from the Planning Office setting out the University’s current position and ambitions for both national and international league tables.  
	306/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The University’s entry tariff and employability ratings were noted as areas in need of significant improvement.
	307/09

	
	
	

	
	In response to questions from the student members, it was noted that staff-student ratios was a complex but important issue. A balance needed to be struck between supporting a positive student experience whilst ensuring financial viability through the effective management of staff resources.  
	308/09

	
	
	

	
	There was discussion about the impact of the revised Rules of Assessment on degree outcomes. It was confirmed that the issue would be considered at a forthcoming meeting of the Rules of Assessment Review Group. 
	309/09

	
	
	

	
	It was noted that the planned Student Centre, which would include an extension to the Library, would impact positively on Library users. 
	310/09

	
	
	

	SKILLS AND EMPLOYABILITY (S/09/70)
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning and Teaching), Academic Registrar and representatives from the Planning Office, Learning and Teaching Unit and Careers Centre, setting out the University’s current position and future planned approach towards developing students’ skills and employability. The paper contained six recommendations for Senate approval.
	311/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning and Teaching) outlined the disappointing position of the University in cross-sector employability ratings and noted that the services provided by the University in this area were not reaching high numbers of students. He highlighted the work that the Careers Centre and Learning and Teaching Unit were doing to promote voluntary student engagement, including the new Career Development Module (CDM), which was being piloted during the 2009/10 academic year. The 15-credit module was available for up to 40 undergraduate students as a stand-alone, level five module to be taken in addition to the standard 360 credits. The paper outlined three models for future development of academic provision in this area:

1. A stand alone, 15-credit module outside the standard 360 credits;

2. A 15-credit module integrated within degree programmes and included within the standard 360 credits; and

3. The embedding of career development provision within the existing curriculum.

It was noted that several other institutions across the sector had introduced similar provision to enhance their students’ employment prospects.
	312/09

	
	
	

	
	The following points were covered in discussion:

· In order to ensure that the CDM met employers’ needs and achieved the desired outcomes, questions were raised around the extent to which employers had been engaged in its development. The work of the Employability and Skills Working Group, which included consultation with employers and students, was highlighted. The Careers Centre’s national links were also noted.
· Concerns were expressed about the effects on the quality of academic provision if generic career development activities were integrated into degree programmes. Senate members also questioned the implications for students who undertook and failed the CDM.
· It was acknowledged that the CDM should only form part of the University’s strategy to improve the employability of its graduates and that work experience and links with employers and industry were just as important.
· Senate members discussed and agreed minor amendments to recommendation 3 in order to ensure flexibility in the implementation of the CDM.
· Support was expressed for work-based learning through, for example, work placements, which often saw students return to study energised and well motivated.  
	313/09

	
	
	

	
	The Vice-Chancellor stated that the recommendations formed a package of measures designed to tackle the key issue of employability and to demonstrate to students that the University took the issue seriously. He said it was important to accept the principle of the CDM on the understanding that controls were in place that would support and protect the quality of academic provision.  
	314/09

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the recommendations set out in the paper be approved, subject to the amendments to recommendation 3 as below:

3. support universal student access to the material contained in the Career Development Module as a module for use in University of Essex validated undergraduate degree courses programmes. (rather than as additional credit).  This would be either as a stand-alone module, or by embedding its content in distributed format within the department’s existing curriculum
	315/09

	
	
	

	STUDENT ATTENDANCE (S/09/71)
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by the Dean of the Faculty of Law and Management, Academic Registrar and Deputy Academic Registrar, setting out issues for discussion related to student attendance.  
	316/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Dean of the Faculty of Law and Management set out the case for recording attendance more effectively, particularly improved student retention, degree outcomes and student survey scores. Although set alongside the requirements of the UK Border Agency (UKBA) relating to international students, he stated that the purpose of the paper was to generate exploratory discussion around the issues of student attendance generally. He pointed to the potential savings in administrative time if a new and more effective system was implemented.  
	

	
	
	

	
	In response to questions about the UKBA requirements, the Academic Registrar explained that the UKBA had set a broad framework and that HEIs were free to implement their own appropriate systems and processes to ensure compliance with the legal requirements. There had been considerable lobbying by Universities UK to ensure flexibility. It was noted that continual failure to comply with the UKBA requirements would mean the University would no longer be able to recruit international students. It was confirmed that the “ten expected contacts” did not include class attendance solely but could encompass, for example, registration, coursework submission and examination attendance.      
	317/09

	
	
	

	
	There was support for the principle of introducing a system that would generate administrative savings, subject to the reliability of the data being produced. Comments were raised about non-attendance within the context of the effects on the numbers of students requiring to re-sit examinations or re-submit coursework. There were objections to the notion of students missing classes without a valid or known reason. 
	318/09

	
	
	

	
	Reservations were expressed about whether more effective systems were needed at all. Some Senate members offered support for the current arrangements, which, it was thought, worked well and provided important flexibility to support students’ individual circumstances. Others were of the view that attendance at classes was only part of the overall student experience and some very good students were able to achieve good results without full class attendance.
	319/09

	
	
	

	AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCES 7 AND 8 (PRO-VICE-CHANCELLORS AND DEANS) (S/09/72)

	

	Received
	A paper prepared by the Academic Registrar setting out proposed changes to Ordinances 7 and 8 regarding the appointment and re-appointment of Pro-Vice-Chancellors and Deans. 
	320/09

	
	
	

	Noted
	Senate members raised issues for clarification and the amendments were approved subject to minor changes.
	321/09

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that the amendments to Ordinances 7 and 8 be approved with effect from 2009/10. 
	322/09

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES
	

	
	

	Academic Staffing Committees (S/09/73)
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the titles for Research staff at Grades 7 and 8 be changed as follows:-

Grade 7 – from Research Assistant to Research Officer

Grade 8  - from Research Officer to Senior Research Officer
	323/09

	
	
	

	Graduate School Board (S/09/74)
	

	
	

	Received
	A Report from the Graduate School Board setting out proposed changes to the Higher Degree Regulations and Codes of Practice and amendments to the Rules of Assessment. 
	324/09

	
	

	(a)
Higher Degree Regulations and Codes of Practice
	

	
	

	Noted
	Questions were raised about consistency of approach across the University following delegation of decision-making to Research Student Progress Committees. The Dean of the Graduate School explained how consistency would be assured.  
	325/09

	
	

	Resolved
	that the Higher Degree Regulations, Code of Practice for Research Degree Programmes and Code of Practice for Professional Doctorates be revised with effect from 2009-10 (deleted wording struck through, new text underlined) as set out in Appendix 1 of the of the Graduate School Board Report (S/09/74, copy attached to the file copy of the minutes).
	326/09

	
	

	(b)
Amendments to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the Rules of Assessment and Credit Framework for the LLM European Business Law be amended as follows from 2009-10:

i To permit students to be reassessed in a maximum of 60 taught module credits

ii To change the requirements for the award of a pass with merit or distinction from 7.5 and 8.5 to 7 and 8 respectively

iii To require students to pass 200 credits to pass the masters and to delete 3.1.d that refers to condonement to be consistent with the decision to designate all modules as core

iv To designate all taught modules as 20 credits

v To permit a credit weighting of 40 for the dissertation.
	327/09

	
	

	International Academy Board (S/09/75)
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	328/09

	
	

	Professorships Committee (S/09/76)
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	

	
	329/09

	POLICY ON UNDERGRADUATE MODULAR STUDY (S/09/77)


	

	Noted
	
	330/09

	
	

	SCHEDULE OF DELEGATED POWERS (S/09/78)

	

	Noted
	
	331/09

	
	
	


Dr Tony Rich
Registrar and Secretary

21 October 2009
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